Rising Sun City Council

February 7, 2013
6:00 PM City Hall
Call to order/Pledge 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm with the Pledge of Allegiance led by Mayor Branden Roeder with all of Council present. City Attorney Bob Ewbank was also in attendance.  

Prayer

Jim Jenkins with the Rising Sun Baptist Church offered prayer for the evening.

Minutes

Minutes of the January 3, 2013 City Council meeting had been distributed to Council and Mayor Roeder prior to the meeting. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Padgett to approve the minutes as written, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0. 
Reports of Committees, Boards, and Departments 
EDC—Dee Dee Brown, President
Brown presented a Strategic Update Report to Council and Mayor Roeder. See Attached Exhibit A. According to Brown, EDC plans to have a shell building under construction in 12-24 months and plan to use the City Bicentennial as their branding tool. Brown also thanked Clerk Treasurer Rae Gipson for promptly compiling the information requested by EDC for the Accountant. 
Historic Downtown Main Street


Amy Hoffman, Director of Historic Downtown Main Street informed all she had been working with Frank McIntosh on getting SeaArk to be a part of the 2013 Catfish Tournament. Hoffman repeatedly bragged on McIntosh and all the hard work the Catfish group does. Hoffman has also been working with Lawrenceburg Main Street on ideas for Rising Sun’s 2013 Block Party. Councilman Nead questioned if the Catfish Tournament is on Facebook? 
Project Manager—Mike Northcutt

Northcutt had presented a proposed update to the sign ordinance to Council and Mayor Roeder to review. He stated if anyone had questions they could contact him. It was stated this proposed update will be submitted as an Ordinance for first reading at next month’s Council meeting. Clerk Treasurer Gipson stated she had not received a highlighted or marked up version of the proposed update. Mike stated he will get Gipson this information. 

Lobbyist—Matt Brase 

Clerk Gipson stated Brase had requested to be on the March Agenda—but was inadvertently added on the page for the February Agenda. 

Petitions or Comments from Citizens

None
Quiltfest Street Closings—Cliff Thies
Thies informed Council and Mayor Roeder Historic Downtown Rising Sun will be the new site for the Rising Sun Quiltfest in 2013. The Quiltfest is March 22-24 from 10-5 and admissions is $5 for all three days. According to Thies quilts will be displayed at Heritage Hall and the Pendleton Art Center. Vendors and Entertainers will be housed in the recently purchased tent to be set up on Main Street. Thies submitted a request for street closings for the festival. See Attached Exhibit B. After discussion a motion was made by Councilwoman Nead to approve the street closings as requested, 2nd by Councilman Kinnett; motion carried 5-0. 
Services of the Heart—Regina Crouch

Mayor Roeder presented a letter of request for $2,000 from the Ohio County Health Nurse for the Services of the Heart program. See Attached Exhibit C. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve $2,000 for this program, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.

4H Fairboard—Andy Scott

Andy Scott with the 4H Fairboard approached Council and Mayor Roeder to share in supporting a project to upgrade electric and roof on a storage building at the Fairgrounds Park. According to Scott the cost of repairs is $30,000. The group requested a grant in the amount of $30,000 from the RSRF. RSRF will fund $15,000 contingent on the City and County funding $7,500 each for the remaining $15,000.  The County has agreed to fund $7,500 contingent on the other funding. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Kinnett to approve $7,500 for this project contingent on the funding from the other entities, 2nd by Councilwoman Nead; motion carried 5-0. It was noted the funds could be paid from special projects.

Baseball Softball Signage Sponsorship—Mayor Roeder

Mayor Roeder presented to Council a request to sponsor the Baseball Signage program at the School ball fields in the amount of $300 as they have in past years. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Padgett to approve this sponsorship, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.

Community Foundation Sign—Mayor Roeder

Mayor Roeder proposed adding an electrical sign in front of the new Ohio County Community Foundation Building. Roeder stated he had spoken with Peg at OCCF and the City would have full rights of what would be displayed on the sign. Potential costs of the sign are $30-35,000. Mayor Roeder stated no decision is necessary tonight. Council can think about this and it can be discussed again at another meeting. Clerk Gipson mentioned requesting a grant from RSRF for funding for this. Fred Taylor felt this sign would be really good for the community as well.  

Cancellation of Warrants/Old Outstanding Checks—Clerk Gipson presented a list of checks outstanding for two or more years to Council and Mayor Roeder. Gipson stated pursuant to IC 5-11-10.5 a request should be made by the Clerk Treasurer to cancel all checks outstanding and unpaid for a period of two years as of 12/31/11. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Padgett to approve the cancellation of these checks pursuant to the Indiana Code, 2nd by Councilman Nead; motion carried 5-0. Clerk Gipson will receipt the amounts of the checks back to the fund they were originally drawn from. See Attached Exhibit D.
Appointments

Mayor Roeder informed Council he had talked with Mark Guard and Mona Cook and they both will continue to serve on USB at the pleasure of City Council. Roeder also noted he had made the following additional appointments: 

Dean Tuggle to Tourism 

Abbey Gipson to Plan Commission replacing Leroy Guard who resigned.

Splash Pad—VS Engineers Contract
Mayor Roeder proposed a contract with VS Engineering for $19,600 in additional engineering fees for the Splash Pad project. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve this additional engineering, 2nd by Councilman Kinnett; motion carried 5-0. 

Funds for City Employees’ Gym Participation 

Mayor Roeder requested $2,500 for the City wellness program at Rising Sun Extreme Fitness. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Kinnett to approve this program, 2nd by Councilwoman Nead; motion carried 5-0. 

Appointment of Board of Works as Standing Committee to Receive Bids
Attorney Ewbank informed Council and Mayor Roeder after discussions with Clerk Treasurer Gipson and Kathy Kelly regarding the Housing Rehab Grant he recommends Council appoint the Board of Works as a committee of the Rising Sun City Council to receive bids from contractors received by the City pursuant to the Housing Development Fund through Community Development Block Grant approved by Indiana Housing and Community Development Authority. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Padgett to appoint the Board of Works as a standing committee to receive bids for the City of Rising Sun, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0. See documentation Attached Exhibit E.  

Community Spring Yard Sale Dates
Mayor Roeder informed Council and all present the Community Spring Yard Sale will be May 2nd through May 4th this year.  
Diebold Contract
Mayor Roeder presented information regarding the Diebold Security Contract. He stated City Attorney Kramer was not pleased with the contract between Diebold and the City of Rising Sun—service areas City Administration Building, Community Pool, and Heritage Hall.  Mayor Roeder stated he and Doug Baker met with H & B Systems LLC from Lawrenceburg and feel the City can get better service for less money with this company. See attached Exhibit F. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve entering into a contract with H & B Systems LLC for security services for 2013 and terminating contract with Diebold, 2nd by Councilman Padgett; motion carried 5-0. Attorney Ewbank will send a letter to Diebold of our intentions to terminate the security contract with them.

Historical Society
Mayor Roeder informed Council it was discussed at the Riverboat Budget meeting to help the Historical Society with payment of trailer/property they are currently purchasing at their home location on Walnut and Second Street. The amount owed on loan for trailer and property by Historical Society was said to be $75-80,000. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Kinnett to approve splitting cost of pay off of this property with the County, 2nd by Councilman Slack; motion carried 5-0. 
Appointment to Historic Hoosier Hills Board of Directors

Mayor Roeder informed Council he had received a letter from Historic Hoosier Hills requesting a Councilmember be appointed to the Historic Hoosier Hills Board of Directors. He stated Council can think about this and let him know. 
EDC Funds

Clerk Gipson presented the City of Rising Sun Grant and Subsidy Agreement for the EDC City Revenue Sharing Funds to Council and Mayor Roeder. Gipson stated she had prepared 2 quarters of Revenue Sharing with includes sharing 10% of redirected funds to the EDC Fund. These funds have been deposited into the City EDC Fund. Gipson stated Mayor Roeder has signed the Grant and Subsidy Agreement and she has attested the same—she questioned if someone from Council needs to sign the Grant and Subsidy Agreement. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to ratify and confirm Roeder and Gipson’s actions with the EDC City Revenue Sharing Funds, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0. In the future the Councilman Pro-Tem can sign the agreement.
Tourism--Regatta 

Mayor Roeder informed Council he had been approached by Tourism requesting $30,000 to put on the Regatta for 2013. It appears Aurora will not be able to hold the Regatta in 2013 so they have asked if we are interested. Roeder stated he told Tourism the City might help with the Regatta—but would not be interested in funding the entire $30,000.
Miscellaneous

IACT Events Info

Clerk Gipson presented information from IACT regarding upcoming events. She requested anyone interested in attending the Legislative Day on March 19th to contact the office to get registered.

Backpack Program

Councilwoman Nead questioned if there was a cap or budget on the Backpack Food Program. Mayor Roeder stated we received $1,500 funding from the OCCF and $5,000 from the Park Board. It is a great program. 
Claims and Docket Approval

After the reviewing of claims a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve the submitted claim docket and 911 Claims submitted to the Clerk’s office, 2nd by Councilwoman Nead; motion carried 5-0 
With no further business before Council; a motion to adjourn was made by Councilman Slack, 2nd by Councilwoman Nead; meeting adjourned 7:07 pm. 

Attest:

_______________________




Rae Baker Gipson,

Clerk Treasurer  

_______________________

Branden Roeder, 

Mayor









